
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
August 17, 2009 

 
REGULAR MEETING 

 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Memphis 
P. Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney Thomas I. Barrows, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated Councilwoman White would be late 
this evening. 
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Councilman DeFeo made the motion that he under item 9(E) 
item 3 be moved up to item 1, and item 1 be moved down to item 
3.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried 
unanimously.  Mayor Stombaugh clarified that under item 9(E) 
item 3 will become item 1 and item 1 will become item 3. 

 
Councilman Thornton asked if there was a plan to take item 

8(A) under “Old Business” off the table tonight.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said yes.  Councilman Thornton asked if it could be 
done after the full Council is present this evening.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said to move “Old Business” to come after item 9(F). 

 
Councilman DeFeo made the motion to accept the agenda as 

amended.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried 
unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to accept the minutes of 
August 3, 2009.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton and 
carried unanimously.  
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REPORTS 
 
A. Bills and Financial Statement – Mr. Hugg said Council has a 
list of outstanding accounts in their packets.  He said other 
than that he has no other information to provide tonight.  
 
B. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said the street opening 
of Main Street was very successful, and she thanked everyone for 
being there.  She said she thinks we have a beautiful start to 
our downtown, and she would like to thank everyone that was 
involved.  Mayor Stombaugh said during the presentation today 
the only person she thought was left out was Mr. Hugg.  She said 
this was our first project like this and it was a learning 
experience.  Mayor Stombaugh said not everything went perfectly, 
but she honestly believes that Mr. Hugg did his very best, and 
she thinks he did an excellent job.  She said we hammer him a 
lot of times, and there are a lot of time we do not say good 
things about him, but she wanted to honestly thank him for his 
work on this project. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said he would echo that also – he thought 
he did a good job.  
 
C. Town Attorney – Mr. Barrows stated neither Mr. Jaywork nor 
Ms. Schrader was available tonight, but it is always his 
pleasure to be here.   
  
D. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said Council has a copy of his 
written report in their packets.  He said he is happy to report 
that they are still seeing decreases in the number of calls for 
service they are receiving – down about 8 percent so far this 
year.  Chief Baldwin said two or three weeks ago they checked 
with all of their crossing guards to see if they were coming 
back this year and they all indicated they were.  He said today 
they started calling them to start issuing equipment and found 
out that two of them will not be coming back so they are going 
to have to do something about replacing two crossing guards this 
year.  Chief Baldwin said school starts on September 8, 2009.         
  
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
their packets.  He said he wanted to touch briefly on a couple 
of items.  Mr. Hugg said on Friday afternoon members of the 
Executive Committee of the Delaware League of Local Governments, 
George Wright – the Executive Director, and Mr. Hugg met with 
the Governor’s Staff and Secretary Wicks regarding the 
elimination of municipal street aid funding for this year.  Mr. 
Hugg said he wishes he could say that they got a warm and 
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welcoming reception – they were pleasant but the answer was no.  
He said the likelihood that we will get any municipal street aid 
money restored in the short term is pretty limited.  Mr. Hugg 
said he thinks they made the point to them though that as much 
as we miss the funding for our streets program, the fact that 
municipal governments were not called, not notified, not talked 
to simply surprised a week or so after the General Assembly went 
home is not the way to develop good relations between the State 
administration and the towns.  Mr. Hugg said they committed to 
work on some procedures to meet more regularly and exchange 
ideas and communicate better so from that standpoint it was a 
successful meeting although he wishes he could have come back 
with some additional funding.  He said the second item, which is 
not in the report, is that effective today we shut down the 
Glenwood Avenue water tank for its first routine major cleaning.  
Mr. Hugg said we have a maintenance contract that we put in 
place a number of years ago for all of our water tanks so every 
so often they are closed down, drained, scrubbed out, sanitized, 
rust-proofed, whatever needs to be done to them, and then put 
back in service.  He said the Glenwood tank will be out of 
service for probably the balance of this week – it is the first 
time this one has been done and it is the biggest tank so we are 
not sure how long it will take, but he is expecting a good 
couple of days.  Mr. Hugg said when that tank is back on line in 
full then we will take the Monrovia Avenue water tank out of 
service again for a couple of days and do the major maintenance 
on it.  He said you may expect some intermittent water 
cloudiness, some sediments, it should not have any effect on 
water pressure or anything of that nature.  Mr. Hugg said this 
is part of a major maintenance and upkeep program that we do 
about this time every couple of years.  He said the only other 
thing he wanted say is that he wanted to thank the – 
particularly the crew from Public Works this morning who were 
out there with their brooms and their water cans, and their 
whatever to do the last finishing touches – it is really great 
to have a crew that all he has to do is “can you” and they are 
there in force.  Mr. Hugg said he wanted to make sure that Mr. 
Jester and all of his people get acknowledged.   
              
 Mayor Stombaugh said she saw them downtown Saturday morning 
and they were actually washing the fronts of buildings down.  
She said they did an excellent job. 
 
F. Committees – Councilman Thornton said the Utility Committee 
met on August 5, 2009, and they had a full quorum.  He said the 
notes from the meeting are in Council’s packets.  Councilman 
Thornton said they had a long discussion with Downes Associates 
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about wholesale energy costs, electric sales in the community, 
renewable resource issues, and several other topics related to 
energy and energy conversion.  He said it is the sense of the 
Committee that they want to have further talks with Downes 
Associates to learn more about the future of energy.  Councilman 
Thornton said it was a very educational process for all of them, 
so in the very near future they will be sitting down with them 
again to discuss the future of energy and energy costs. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said the Personnel Committee met on 
August 12, 2009 and he just received the minutes, so they are in 
the packets.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Finance Committee met August 11, 
2009 – they had so much on the agenda that they actually had to 
table half of it.  Mr. Hugg apologized and said he is still 
working on the minutes.  Mayor Stombaugh said they are starting 
on the budget – she is pushing it as hard as she can – she wants 
the budget done for November and they will keep everyone abreast 
of that. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said the Public Safety Committee met 
August 13, 2009 and there was a full compliment of members 
there.  He said there were two major items that were discussed – 
the potential for a solicitor’s permit which has been talked 
about in the past.  Councilman Thornton said there was an old 
one that did not seem to work any more so Chief Baldwin has been 
working on a replacement for that.  He said they are gathering 
information from other towns to develop a solicitor’s permit for 
the Town of Smyrna.  Councilman Thornton said the other thing 
they talked about and Chief Baldwin brought them up to speed on 
was the emergency operations plan that is being reviewed by the 
Public Safety Committee, and that is moving along.    
 

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Daryl Jester, Deloris Loy, Alice 
Hill, Melaine Minear, Maria Bower, Raymond Burris, Grant 
Prichard, Al & Tish Pickett, Marge Szewczyk, Regina Brown, 
Wilbert T. Bordley, William Wilson, Alan Post, Mike Havel, Seth 
Clevenger, Joseph Sheridan, and Al Kemp.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated this portion of the meeting is open 
to the public.  She said we invite you to step up to the 
microphone; it is being recorded so you need to give your name 
and address, and you have three minutes to address Council.  
Mayor Stombaugh said Council is not obligated to give an answer 
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tonight; we may have to refer your subject to a staff member or 
to a committee.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to 
step forward and address Council.  
 
 ****Councilwoman Valerie M. White entered the meeting at 
7:44 p.m. 
 
 Deloris Loy, 307 Kent Way, Smyrna came forward to speak.  
Ms. Loy said she is using her two trash cans like she has said 
before, but she cannot understand why the Town does not have to 
abide by their own code – she did not get an answer to that.  
She said she then saw in the paper that you must use rigid 
containers with tight fitting lids and after that you can use 
sturdy plastic bags.  Ms. Loy said her question again is why the 
Town does not abide by their own code.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said he knows we have acquired the trash cans – he 
verified with Mr. Jester that we have started using them.  
 
 Ms. Loy said another thing is that sometimes you have to 
think of older people – she is not there yet – if you have a 
cane or a walker it may be kind of hard for them and some of 
them don’t have that much that they could put out because she 
cannot understand why you can put out sturdy bags after you put 
out the trash cans – that does not make a bit of sense to her.  
She said then Alley A still has a lot of grass in it and she 
knows Councilman Raynor has been through Alley A on his bicycle 
and she does not understand that because one other week Mr. Hugg 
had an article about people should keep grass out of parking 
areas and the Town does not do that either.  Ms. Loy said that 
does not make the Town look very good. 
 
 Mr. Hugg asked if they were grass clippings.  Ms. Loy said 
no, they were growing up in the roadway.  She said she does not 
know how the Town can put something in the paper and not abide 
by it. 
 
 Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Minear said she would like to ask if she could 
ask for three extra minutes – she has some things she has to 
pass out to Council, and if Bunny Pleasanton would relinquish 
her three minutes – she will try to make it four minutes but it 
may take a little longer than three. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said after one of the other meetings she 
asked our legal counsel where we stood on that and Smyrna does 
not allow other people to relinquish their time to someone else.  
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She said she is sorry but we need to stick to the three minutes. 
 
 Ms. Minear said if she is passing out things to the Council 
members will that take her three minutes.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
it will so she suggests that Ms. Minear says what she has to 
say.  Ms. Minear said this is a map that was given by DelDOT – 
she would like it returned – it is regarding the streetscape 
project.  She said she has highlighted areas where trees were 
supposed to be protected and she is also giving email 
correspondence between herself, Mr. Schleider, and Mr. Hugg back 
in April.  Ms. Minear said these documents as well as many 
others are being referred to the federal government.  Ms. Minear 
said she thanked and congratulated the Town of Smyrna and all of 
the folks involved in making this a very special day – the 
celebration of the completion of the downtown historic district 
phase I Smyrna streetscape project.  She said she hopes the 
remaining three phases will be on tap in the near future.  Ms. 
Minear said she is leaving out part of this to save her time.  
She said unfortunately she comes here tonight having spent 
several months investigating some matters regarding the 
activities of our Town government, more specifically our Town 
Manager Mr. David Hugg.  Ms. Minear said early in the year she 
was interested in the Taggart building from a historical 
perspective and was considering purchasing and restoring it.  
She said it is a significant part of our four corner history.  
Ms. Minear said she asks that Council review this legal document 
that was sent to her emailed by Mr. Jaywork’s office which 
includes the charges for the monitions sale.  She said in 
talking with her attorney way back then – she then passed the 
documents to Mayor Stombaugh – she said she would like Council 
to review the charges – there was a concern that there was what 
is called padding of charges.  Ms. Minear said secondly, after 
two and a half months of enduring slamming excavators night 
after night – usually from 7:00 p.m. to 4:00 or 5:00 a.m. in the 
morning – she and two other residents had to literally stand in 
front of large excavators to get the Bramble Construction 
Company to stop causing extraordinary tremors to their 
properties.  She said literally they would watch the entire 
street lift up.  Ms. Minear said it was a highly stressful and 
worrisome time for those of us who care about our homes and 
businesses, and sleep in close proximity to the streetscape 
area.  She said the vibrations were many times felt well up 
North Main Street.  
  
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.    
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 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and reopen the regular Council 
meeting. 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Appeal from Decision of Historic Preservation Review Board, 
Burris, 16 North Delaware Street – Mr. Hugg said the property 
owner has been notified and is present tonight.  He asked the 
property owner to come forward.  Mr. Hugg said Council has a 
copy of the appeal in their packets.  He said the mechanism set 
forth in the Town’s Historic District Review Board process is 
that someone who is aggrieved of a decision or recommendation of 
this Historic Preservation Review Board may appeal it to Town 
Council and that is what this individual is doing. 
 
 Raymond Burris, 16 North Delaware Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Burris thanked Council for allowing him 
to be here tonight. He said he went before the Historic District 
Review Board (HDRB) and he would like to make some changes on 
it.  Mr. Burris said he would like to change the front of the 
house – make the appearance of it a lot better than what it is.  
He said he would like to put vinyl windows on the side and a 
vinyl door with grids inside the glass instead of on the outside 
– that is practically the only change he is trying to make other 
than he thinks they wanted him to put cedar boards on it and the 
only ones he was able to find were real thin and he would like 
to put plywood with boards onto it to look like it’s an old barn 
and paint it white.  Mr. Burris said they wanted the shutters 
painted green and he agreed to that so if the Council would 
consider that, he has the windows here that they are talking 
about putting in two different kinds.  He said when he had an 
inspection done on the house the inspectors found a few things 
wrong - there were bricks loose on the left-hand side, and there 
was a brick off of the top of the chimney, and there was a 
window out.  Mr. Burris said he fix those things.  He said he 
would appreciate any consideration Council would give so it 
would not be quite so costly and so that he could make it 
presentable.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said he would like to clarify – the only 
recommendation Mr. Burris is taking exception to is the windows 
with the mullions on the outside as opposed to on the inside.  
Mr. Burris said the only way you can tell the difference, unless 
you are up close to them, as far as he can see is that the grid 
is on the inside – if you run your finger down it you can tell, 
but if you are five feet away from it you cannot tell the 
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difference.  Mr. Hugg said he noticed there were a number of 
other recommendations from the HDRB, and he asked Mr. Burris if 
he was okay with them.  Mr. Burris said he wanted to put a 
different door on – he wanted to put a vinyl door on the left-
hand side.  He said he did not want to put a regular door on 
because it is just a porch and he does not want it to be a 
living quarters. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if this is the same type of 
situation they had on South Street with the windows – with it 
just being the difference of the mullions being on the inside as 
opposed to the outside of the glass.  Mr. Hugg said he believes 
this is probably one of the more common points of discussion 
between applicants and the HDRB.  He said he does not want to 
speak for the HDRB directly but his understanding is the HDRB 
prefers that widows and doors have the exterior mullions whether 
they have divided glass behind them or not.  Mr. Hugg said that 
is the issue that we dealt with on South Street, and he thinks 
there has also been another project or two with the same issue.  
Councilwoman White asked what the differences were with the 
doors. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks the HDRB wants him to use a 
louvered door.  She asked Mike Reed, Chairman of the HDRB why 
they asked for a louvered door.  Mr. Reed said they asked for 
that because it would match the shutters.  He said Mr. Burris 
did not seem to have any preference on the door at all.  Mr. 
Burris said there was a lot of preference when he went to price 
them. 
 
 Councilwoman White said there are several doors circled in 
the paperwork that was given to Council – which one do you want 
to use.  Mr. Hugg said it is the “Richmond Bay View Colonial” 
that is pictured in the upper left-hand corner on one of the 
pages in the packet.  He said it is a three over four partial 
glass door. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked if Mr. Hugg was looking at the 
twelve-light door.  Mr. Hugg said yes. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if the porch was going to be 
enclosed.  Mr. Burris said yes – it is going to be enclosed like 
it is now.  He said he just wants to make it look a lot better.  
Mr. Burris said right now it sort of looks like shanty town so 
he would like to fix it up a bit. 
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 Councilman Riddagh asked what the cost was of what the HDRB 
recommends for Mr. Burris to use compared to this one.  Mr. 
Burris replied it is double or better. 
 
 Councilman Thornton asked if this is Mr. Burris’ residence.  
Mr. Burris replied no.  Councilman Thornton read from the 
minutes from the HDRB meeting: Mr. Reed stated that he would 
like to see wood used and he would like the windows to match the 
rest of the home – six over six with exposed mullions – it was 
agreed that Mr. Burris would use clapboards, battens, or cedar 
plywood with strips every foot.  Mr. Burris asked if it would be 
okay to use aluminum windows.  The HDRB agreed that aluminum 
would be fine.  Councilman Thornton said it was the Board’s 
understanding at that point that Mr. Burris was going to have 
expose mullions on the outside.  Councilman Thornton said the 
HDRB goes by – at least from what he has read in the Ordinance – 
it goes by what is on the existing house at the time and what is 
in the neighborhood.  He said this is a real naughty problem 
because we appreciate folks who want to fix up the properties, 
but at the same time we want to make sure that when they fix up 
the properties they are in keeping with the way the house should 
be looking, the way it did look in the past, and the way the 
other houses in the community look.  Councilman Thornton said he 
applauds Mr. Burris for replacing that porch because it looks 
rather…  Mr. Burris said he is replacing it – the only thing he 
is taking the old storm windows out, the old Plexiglas windows 
out and replace them with this kind of windows and make it half 
way decent looking.  Councilman Thornton said he understands 
that but the problem he has personally with that is that the 
HDRB has looked at this and voted unanimously to agree to go 
forward with the project, or allow him to go forward with the 
project with the understanding that there would be exposed grids 
on the outside.  He said he does not know if there is any room 
for compromise with the HDRB or not, but he does not think it is 
Council’s job – at least it is not his job – to sit here and 
second guess what they are doing, so that is all he is going to 
say tonight. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh asked how much more it is going to cost 
Mr. Burris and did Mr. Burris figure out how much it is going to 
cost if he does exactly what the HDRB has asked.  Mr. Burris 
said there is quite a difference in the price of the cedar 
siding and you are going to paint it anyway, and the only one 
Lowes had was a real thin one and he wants something that is at 
least a half inch thick so it won’t be flexing back and forth, 
and the windows are about twice as much or a little bit more 
than what the other windows are and the grids are in between two 
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panes of glass.  He said he personally does not see the 
difference, and he would like any consideration that Council 
would give.  Councilman Riddagh said so you do not know how much 
more money that is going to cost – you do not have a figure in 
your head right now.  Mr. Burris said he really doesn’t, but he 
guessed it would be $800.00 to $1,000.00 just for the material 
not counting the difference of putting it in. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked about the door.  Mr. Burris said he 
was hoping – it is on the side and it is a one way street and 
the only way you would see it is if you were walking up the 
street towards it. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh said he in a way he agrees with 
Councilman Thornton, but he also sees where a $1,000.00 would 
kind of daunt you from wanting to complete the project, but Mr. 
Reed – Chairman of the HDRB - is pretty good at this historical 
stuff and Mr. Burris may be able to go back to him and work with 
him – he may be able to show Mr. Burris and easier, cheaper way 
to do this.  Mr. Burris said it is a rental property and he will 
not get any more out of it whether he fixes it or not – he just 
wants to do it to try to make it look better. 
 
 Councilman Thornton asked if it would be beneficial to meet 
with the HDRB again to see if something can be changed, altered, 
worked out so it does not cost Mr. Burris as much money but we 
get the same result.  Councilman Thornton asked Mr. Burris what 
his timeframe was to get this done.  Mr. Burris said he does not 
have one.  Councilman Thornton asked if that suggestion would 
meet Mr. Burris’s approval – rather than Council making a 
decision tonight that Mr. Burris instead go back to the HDRB.  
Mr. Burris said as long as they are not too hard on him he can 
try to work with something that is not going to try to bankrupt 
him. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Mr. Burris had received a copy of 
the Ordinance.  Mr. Burris said no.  Mayor Stombaugh said he 
needed to get a copy of the Ordinance – there is also a clause 
in there about hardship if it gets to that point.  She told Mr. 
Burris to get a copy of the Ordinance and read it, and 
personally she wants to see the Town improved – she does not 
want to see properties sit there.  Mayor Stombaugh said it is a 
very difficult decision – they want to keep the integrity of the 
historic district…  Mr. Burris said he does too, and the only 
difference he can see is the grids on the inside instead of the 
outside.  Mayor Stombaugh said people have come to her and she 
has gotten a lot of questions in this area, and one thing that 
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is said to her and how do you argue or fight it?  She said many, 
many years ago there were only certain materials available to 
use and people want to come and make the houses efficient now, 
they want to make them livable and easy on the utilities, and 
now there are a lot of other materials available that weren’t 
available back then – should it make a difference, shouldn’t it 
make a difference, does it come down to personal taste – it’s 
really the scale right now and she personally does not know the 
answer to that.  Mayor Stombaugh said she sees it both ways, but 
she thinks our Town has to come up with a compromise – we have 
to be able to work with people or these properties are not going 
to get fixed up and that is not what we really want.  She said 
if Mr. Burris would be willing to go back one more time, talk 
with the Board…  Mr. Burris said he did not have a problem with 
that.  Mayor Stombaugh said if Mr. Burris still feels like they 
cannot come to a compromise then he can come back to Council.  
Mr. Burris said okay, thank you.  
  
B. Resolution to set Public Hearing ref. Abandonment of 
Unnamed Paper Alley off West Mount Vernon Street - Mr. Hugg said 
Council has in their packets a request from Howard and Diana 
Huggins regarding a paper alley, or paper street that runs along 
side of their house and actually a portion of their building 
encroaches slightly into this alley.  He said the Town does not 
maintain this alley or use it for any purpose.  Mr. Hugg said 
there is a provision in the Town Ordinance for abandoning alleys 
and streets, and they have asked if Council would initiate that 
procedure.  He said the first step is a public hearing, so the 
resolution in Council’s packets is to set the public hearing for 
7:15 p.m. on September 20, 2009. 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to set the hearing for 
September 20, 2009 at 7:15 p.m.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Riddagh. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she thinks they went through this a 
couple of years ago with a parcel across the highway and that is 
exactly what they wanted to do, and when a price was set they 
declined.  She asked if a price has been set for this property 
yet.  Mr. Hugg said no – it could very well be the same 
situation.  He said one of the steps in this process would be to 
determine – the first determination is to determine whether it 
is in the public interest to abandon the alley.  Mr. Hugg said 
then we would a letter appraisal from our appraiser – that would 
determine a price and that would be offered as a price to start 
the discussions.  Councilwoman White asked if that is the 
process that was done previously with that other piece of 



Mayor and Council       Page 12 of 22       August 17, 2009 
  
property.  Mr. Hugg said we did get a value for the property – 
he said in that case he believes there were six owners, and 
unfortunately in that matter we offered a price and he thinks we 
had four of the six property owners agreed that they were 
interested n acquiring the property and the other two didn’t, 
and because that would create a couple of dead pockets that 
would still be Town property we have not proceeded with it. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Mr. Hugg would still get a price 
on this if Council moves ahead with this.  Mr. Hugg said yes – 
the next step is to actually do the public hearing and determine 
if there is a public interest in maintaining this alley.  He 
said part of that would be notice to all adjoining property 
owners who are affected by it.  Mr. Hugg said it is conceivable 
that at the end of that public hearing the Council may say we do 
not want to give up this alley because of some reason.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said that would save us from spending the money for 
the appraisal.  Mr. Hugg said that is correct. 
 
 Motion passed unanimously.   
 
C. Request for “Third Annual Oyster Feast & Halfway to St. 
Patrick’s Day Celebration” from Sheridan’s – Mayor Stombaugh 
asked Joseph Sheridan to step forward to speak.  Mr. Sheridan 
said they have done this for three years now and it has been 
successful.  He said they are just looking to repeat the same 
thing again – the same fence, the same tent, the same fire lane, 
put it up on Friday, and take it down on Sunday – they are just 
asking for Council’s cooperation. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to approve the request.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously. 
 
 Councilman Thornton asked if the closing of streets wasn’t 
a call made by Chief Baldwin and Mr. Hugg – does it necessarily 
have to come to Council for a decision every year?  Chief 
Baldwin said it does not have to – the Sheridan’s have done it 
as a courtesy more than anything else. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said Councilman Thornton is correct – Chief 
Baldwin and Mr. Hugg basically can agree to temporarily close a 
street.  

 
D. Recommendations of Finance Committee 

1. COPS Hiring – Mayor Stombaugh said the Finance Committee 
voted to send back to Council a recommendation.  She said 
Council had approved for Chief Baldwin to put in for the grant 
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in March and Chief Baldwin put in for three positions and was 
awarded one.  Mayor Stombaugh said that part of it Council had 
already approved.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Chief Baldwin if 
there was anything he wanted to say. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said the COPS Hiring Program received eight 
times the amount of requests as they had money for – they had 
allocated $1,000,000.00 nationwide and received almost 
$8,000,000.00 in requests so he thinks they were very 
fortunate to be approved for one position.  He said they 
received a grant in the amount of $238,772.00 which would 
cover 100 percent of the salary and other appointment costs 
for a police officer for a period of three years.  Chief 
Baldwin said they also received a VGA Recovery Act grant for a 
little over $9,000.00 – they could use this money to defray 
the cost of equipping the new officer when they get them.  He 
said the cost to the Town in those respects would be zero for 
three years.  Chief Baldwin said it has been pointed out, and 
he concurs, that there would be some cost increase to the Town 
– we would have another police officer on the street 
patrolling using gasoline, and using the vehicles – that is a 
good thing – that is where we want the police officers.  He 
said if Council approves the hiring of this position it would 
take their authorized street strength from 22 sworn officers 
to 23.  Chief Baldwin said this officer would be assigned to 
the patrol division with duties as patrol officer, and help 
with our community policing activities.   
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to approve the COPS 
hiring as recommended by the Finance Committee.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said he is not sure what he is voting 
on and asked Councilman Riddagh to repeat the motion.  
Councilman Riddagh said the motion is to take advantage of the 
grant for the COPS hiring recovery program to increase the 
force from 22 sworn officers to 23 sworn officers whereby the 
grant takes care of the first three years and we take care of 
it the fourth year and forever more. 
 
 Councilman Thornton asked if Council needs to go through 
item E first – recommendation from the Personnel Committee 
because there may be some… 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said maybe what they should do is to say 
that it was recommended by the Finance Committee, and then it 
is again on the Personnel Committee…  She asked Mr. Barrows – 
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she said it was actually the recommendation of the Finance 
Committee to approve it, but there is also if you go to the 
next section there is a recommendation from the Personnel 
Committee, so should they wait – how can they vote on it until 
they discuss the recommendation from the Personnel Committee? 
 
 Mr. Barrows asked if Council had not received the 
recommendation from the Personnel Committee.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said not yet.  Mr. Barrows asked Chief Baldwin if this is time 
sensitive.  Chief Baldwin said it would all be taken care of 
in this meeting.  He said he is not sure why there is two 
agenda items.  Chief Baldwin said there were recommendations 
by both committees. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh suggested they move item E(1)over and make 
it item D(1)(a).  Mr. Barrows said he thinks they can do that.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked the Personnel Committee to speak about 
their recommendation.    

a) Approve COPS Hiring (Recommendation from Personnel 
Committee) – Councilman Raynor stated the Personnel 
Committee approved the position for Chief Baldwin – they 
more or less reiterated what the Finance Committee did. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh said so it was approved by both 
committees as a recommendation.  Mr. Barrows asked if it 
was Councilman Raynor who seconded the motion that is on 
the floor.  Councilman Raynor said yes. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said now Council is only voting once for both 
recommendations – they have been combined together. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said just to clarify – it has been the 
sense of the Council in the past that even to fill existing 
positions Council wanted Chief Baldwin and the Town Manager 
to come before both of those committees to seek 
recommendations before they proceeded, and in this case 
Council has to vote to authorize an increase of strength 
from 22 sworn to 23 sworn and to take advantage of this 
COPS grant – that is what is before Council this evening. 
 
 Motion passed unanimously.   

   
2. Authorize Chief to Expend Funds for the Offices at Public 
Works Department – Chief Baldwin said as everyone on Council 
is aware they are running out of space at their present police 
building.  He said Mr. Hugg and Public Works Director Daryl 
Jester were kind enough to offer them some space in the new 
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Public Works building.  Chief Baldwin said he does not want to 
be remiss – he thinks initially that idea was brought to Mr. 
Hugg by our Finance Manager Gary Stulir.  He said he 
appreciates all three of them for thinking about it.  Chief 
Baldwin said if approved by Council this will enable them to 
move their officers in their Special Investigations Unit to 
these three offices.  He said it would free up space in their 
present building.  Chief Baldwin said this was a request that 
he took to the Finance Committee was a two pronged request: 1) 
that money be allocated so they can finish off the offices in 
the Public Works building, and also to purchase the required 
furnishings – the furniture and the work stations, and the IT 
equipment that needs to be purchased; and 2) to renovate their 
present building.  He said their goal is to expand the size of 
their present communications section so that their dispatchers 
are not literally sitting on top of each other, and to give 
their dispatcher supervisor an office and a desk.  Chief 
Baldwin said it was his understanding that the Finance 
Committee approved the expenditure of up to $25,000.00 for 
them to make this move into the Public Works building, and the 
second part of the request to renovate their building – he was 
asked to hold off on that to get more firm prices and to give 
him the opportunity to work with Mr. Stulir to identify where 
those funds might come from for that part of the project.  He 
said he would also note that during the Finance Committee 
meeting Councilman Thornton suggested that it would be a good 
idea if they approached another State supported grant which is 
called SLEAF.  Chief Baldwin said this is money that is 
collected by the State – forfeitures from drug seizures.  He 
said they can possibly get some money from that grant to 
assist them in relocating their drug investigator – so that 
will be done also. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Mr. Stulir found some money.  Mr. 
Hugg stated we will find the money that Chief Baldwin needs – 
at least to get the renovations done to get him in the new 
building. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said it was brought up at the Finance 
Committee meeting is that they will be able to reuse 
everything that they are going to get. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated that it is a little bit premature to 
make this announcement to the public, but she thinks it needs 
to be heard.  She said the Town has done a wonderful job and 
we need to thank Mr. Hugg, and all of the employees that we 
are under budget now.  Mayor Stombaugh said they have really 
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been cutting every corner that they possibly can, and we do 
not want to say too much right now because we still have some 
months to go to the end of the year – the figures they were 
given were through June so we are only half way through the 
year, but they have done a really, really good job so far.  
She said as it stands right now, if we continue the way we are 
we are going to look good at the end of the year. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo made the motion to authorize Chief Baldwin 
to expend funds up to $25,000.00.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Thornton and carried unanimously.  

  
3. Proceed with Discussions with Tyler Technologies - Mr. Hugg 
stated Tyler Technologies does the annual property value 
assessments for the Town.  He said they did the original 
revaluation back in 2005 and each year they do the updates for 
new properties and improvements, and this year they did a mid-
year capture of new construction.  Mr. Hugg said they 
approached us at the Finance Committee meeting with at 
proposal to go back and review the equity of some of the areas 
of the Town – in the face of the changes of value.  He said 
the good news is that they indicated that the Town is actually 
growing in terms of overall value of its properties and 
overall properties are holding their value if not 
appreciating.  Mr. Hugg said there are some areas of Town that 
have done better than others so there are some areas where the 
ratio of value to assessment is now below 90 percent.  He said 
they proposed an expenditure of approximately $90,000.00 to 
conduct this – the balance of the year work that they would do 
for us in any case plus do the equity review of the entire 
Town.  Mr. Hugg said the Finance Committee he believes was 
interested in proceeding but there were really two kinds of 
questions: 1) whether to authorize the Town Manager to 
continue those discussions, and also 2) whether we wanted to 
try and split the work over partially this year and partially 
next year.  He said any time we spend anything of this 
magnitude we can go back and recapture through the adjustment 
provisions provided for in State law.  Mr. Hugg said while 
this may be an up front expenditure when we do our new tax 
rates next spring then that would be built into the valuation 
as an expenditure and recaptured.  He said what he needs from 
Council is a decision of should Mr. Hugg continue to negotiate 
with Tyler Technologies to bring Council a proposal that we 
can actually have in front of us at the next meeting or would 
you prefer not to move forward at this time. 
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 Councilman Raynor made the motion to hold off until next 
year.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said if she understood this correctly this 
would not give the Town any additional income now because it 
has to be revenue neutral.  Mr. Hugg said that is correct.  He 
said this would not give us any additional revenue until next 
year when we actually set the tax rate – we could recapture 
this expenditure.  Mayor Stombaugh said we set the rate for 
the taxes in December don’t we.  Mr. Hugg said we set the rate 
as part of the budget process, and you reaffirm it in April 
before we send out the tax bills.  Mayor Stombaugh said if we 
wait we could set it in December and then change it in April.  
Mr. Hugg said the Charter or the Code actually provides that 
you set the tax rate in the spring – a couple of years ago 
Council passed a resolution to preliminarily establish the tax 
rate in December because we are making a budget decision based 
on revenue on a tax rate that hasn’t yet been set so the 
recommendation of Council is to actually set the rate as part 
of the budgeted option process.  He said then when you come 
back in April it you choose you can affirm that or you can 
change it. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said to recapture this you have to set 
the tax rate so wouldn’t that be a tax increase to get this 
done.  Mr. Hugg said to recapture the expectation is if you 
did this work – in those areas where the ratio of value to 
assessment was below 90 percent then you would reset the 
values and you have to make your initial cut at the new tax 
rate revenue neutral, so you would build in any costs, then 
add any adjustments, and then set the new tax rate which may 
be a penny or two up or down.  He said the actual amount of 
revenue that you collect from taxes cannot be any greater than 
what you were collecting plus the cost of the reassessment.  
Mr. Hugg said the only issue that he would have with holding 
off until next year – and he really does not feel strongly 
about this one way or the other although he thinks that it is 
to our best interest to keep our tax assessments as current as 
possible because it does ensure that all properties across the 
Town are getting treated fairly.  He said when they get way 
out of whack somebody who is in a new house gets a much higher 
assessment than somebody who is in an equal value house that 
is five years old, for example, for the same benefits.  Mr. 
Hugg said the only concern he would have is that part of the 
reason for making the determination of the $90,000.00 cost is 
that they would be here doing the scrap assessment anyhow so 
there is some savings by them being onsite that may not be 
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realized next spring.  He said is that a significant enough 
reason to move forward or not – he does not feel compelled.  
Mr. Hugg said the one proposal they did offer was to split the 
work so that they only did part of it this year and part of it 
next year – spreading the financial impact over six months. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she is a little hesitant to do it this 
year – we do not know exactly what is ahead of us in the next 
six months and it is not in the budget.  She said she is a 
little bit nervous about that, and she would like to be a bit 
surer of things.  Mayor Stombaugh said we are doing well, we 
are moving in the right direction, and this is not something 
that absolutely has to be done and is not going to bring us 
some immediate benefit.   
 
 Mr. Hugg suggested that we table this action and take 
another look at it in October or so and see whether it makes 
sense at that time. 
 
 Councilman Raynor withdrew his motion and made another 
motion to table this until October.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman DeFeo and passed unanimously.   
 

E. Recommendations of Personnel Committee 
1. Notify Electric Union of Intent to Reopen Negotiations – 
Councilman Raynor made the motion that the Town Manager 
notifies the Electric Union of the intent to reopen 
negotiations.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  
Motion passed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, 
Raynor, Riddagh, and Thornton voting for, and Councilwoman 
White voting against. 
 
2. Hiring Freeze for Balance of 2009 – Councilman Raynor made 
the motion to enact a hiring freeze to include any open 
positions that are budgeted currently through the end of 2009.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh. 

 
 Councilman Thornton said this seem disingenuous to him 
because we just approved hiring a new police position, and now 
we are going to freeze other positions, and he has to ask why 
we are doing it.  He said the reason he asks that is because 
as Chief Baldwin has mentioned it has been the practice of 
himself and Mr. Hugg whenever there are budgeted positions 
open and they wish to fill them they would always come to the 
Personnel Committee as well as the Finance Committee, discuss 
it, seek approval, and bring it to Council.  Councilman 
Thornton said this may be a feel good thing to do, but in 
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practical purposes what is it going to accomplish.  He said he 
can see a down side to it – we have just approved hiring a 
police officer and now we are going to tell the Public Works 
department, or whatever, sorry about your luck pal, but you 
are not even in consideration.  Councilman Thornton said he 
does not see any up side to this. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said the police position – we authorized 
Chief Baldwin months ago to go out and apply for the grant and 
the grant was approved and now you are saying to not do it. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said he is not saying not to do it – he 
is saying it is disingenuous with what you are trying to do 
with a hiring freeze for the rest of the Town. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said this sort of solidifies things and 
saves any future problems. 
 
 Councilwoman White said rather than look at it – she is a 
member of the Personnel Committee and rather than look at it 
as a hiring freeze – she agrees with Councilman Thornton – Mr. 
Hugg and Chief Baldwin have both been very good about bringing 
this to these committees - because she was on the Finance 
Committee also – for approval and rather than say a hiring 
freeze maybe we could just again make it a formal request 
rather than just a request of the committees to say there is 
no hiring until you bring it to Council for Council’s 
approval.  Councilwoman White said there are going to be 
positions that may have to be filled no matter what.  She said 
if someone does leave there is going to be somebody – say we 
loose a municipal worker and that is something we can live 
without whereas if it is an IT – Mr. Markow as an example – 
that leaves we have to replace him.  Councilwoman White said 
if Council says there is a hiring freeze what are we going to 
do – make an exception? 
 
 Councilman Raynor asked what the State is doing.  
Councilwoman White said the State is hiring – the Division of 
Motor Vehicles is hiring right now. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said he has seen in the past a situation 
where a couple of Councilmen just told Mr. Hugg to just go 
ahead and do it without Council even being considered and he 
is trying to avoid that. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said he would call for the vote and see 
what happens. 
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 Councilman DeFeo said he has a tendency to agree with what 
Councilwoman White’s said – he looked at the organizational 
chart and there are a lot of upper tier positions there that 
he does not think we could run the Town effectively without 
those people there.  He said if managers leave who assumes 
that responsibility – who takes on that role. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said your recommendation is instead of 
calling it a hiring freeze to just reiterate that Chief 
Baldwin and Mr. Hugg – that actually no one in the Town will 
be authorized to hire anyone without coming Back to Council. 
 
 Councilwoman White said there is a motion and a second on 
the floor. 
 
  Councilmen Raynor and Riddagh withdrew their motion and 
second. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to direct Chief Baldwin 
and Mr. Hugg to bring any hiring positions to Council for 
approval before any position is filled.  Mr. Barrows said he 
believes the Mayor’s scope to be very simply stated that there 
will be no additional hirings unless they are brought to and 
approved by Council.  Councilwoman White said correct.  
Councilman Thornton said and run through the Finance Committee 
and the Personnel Committee as has been done in the past.  
Councilwoman White agreed.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Thornton and carried unanimously.       
 

OLD BUSINESS  
 
1. Appointment to Ethics Commission - David Pleasanton, 2- 
year term expired June 2009 – Mayor Stombaugh said Council has 
made it pretty clear that they want a new appointment for the 
Ethics Commission.  She said she has two names but she does not 
have their bios yet – she asked if Council wanted the names 
tonight or do they want her to forward their bios between now 
and the next meeting and vote on it then. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said he would prefer to have the names 
tonight and then receive their bios, and then vote on it at the 
next meeting. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said one name is Leslie Hume – she is a 
school teacher, she has lived in Smyrna she believes for most of 
her life if not all of her life.  She said she has gotten very, 
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very high recommendations for her, and she has not had anything 
negative said about her.  Mayor Stombaugh said the other 
recommendation is Jim Harkins who lives in Gardenside.  She said 
has come to her with high recommendations, and he has shown a 
lot of interest in the Town.  Mayor Stombaugh said he comes to a 
lot of the Council meetings and the Public Safety Committee 
meetings.  She said those will be her two appointments and she 
will send Council the bios between now and the next meeting so 
we can vote.  
 

RESUME NEW BUSINESS 
 

F.  Recommendations to Public Safety Committee 
1. Three-Way Stop Sign at Locust and East Frazier Streets; and  
2.  Four-Way Stop Sign at South Main and South Streets - Mr. 
Hugg said he asked to have both of these items put on the 
agenda.  He said a resident in this area who lives on Locust 
Street brought to his attention that with the opening and 
paving of Mill Street last year the amount of traffic that now 
uses Mill Street to Locust Street as a way to get to the east 
side of the community has increased.  Mr. Hugg said there is a 
stop sign on East Frazier Street at the intersection with 
Locust Street, but there are no stop signs on Locust Street 
and the request was that we ask the Public Safety Committee to 
look at making this a three-way stop and to slow the traffic 
down and make that a safer area.  He said the second item – 
for as long as he has lived in Town the intersection at South 
Street and Main Street is one of the most hazardous in Smyrna.  
Mr. Hugg said during the downtown construction people got used 
to stopping at that location because we tended to have stop 
signs up or traffic diverted, or whatever.  He said he would 
like – both as a resident of South Street and as Town Manager 
– to ask that the Public Safety Committee take a look at 
making that a four-way stop.  Mr. Hugg said he wanted to 
remind Council that a year or so ago we looked at making South 
Street one way, trying to make that a safer intersection, so 
he thinks this may be an improvement to that traffic 
situation.  He said just for Council’s general information 
when we were doing the street work we did have that 
intersection designed and conduits put in for a future traffic 
signal if we ever reach the level of activity that we need it. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to send both of these to 
the Public Safety Committee for recommendation.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 
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EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
A. Executive Session to consider a Personnel Matter in Which 
the Name(s), Competency, and Abilities of Individual Employee(s) 
Will be Discussed –  
B. Executive Session to Consider Sale of Land - Mayor 
Stombaugh asked for a motion to go into executive session to 
consider a personnel matter in which the name(s), competency, 
and abilities of individual employee(s) will be discussed; and 
to consider sale of land.  Councilman Thornton made the motion 
to go into executive session at 8:50 p.m.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Riddagh and carried unanimously. 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to come out of 
executive session at 9:38 p.m.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Riddagh and carried unanimously. 
 

POSSIBLE ACTION ON MATTERS DISCUSSED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

 Councilman Thornton made the motion to instruct the Town 
Manager Mr. Hugg to enter into approved negotiations regarding 
the sale of the property.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Evans and carried unanimously. 

 
ADJOURNMENT 

 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Meeting was adjourned at          
9:39 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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